HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, MARCH 30, 2021 – 6:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Review of the ATM Town Meeting Warrant
Seelig stated that the Finance Committee for the most part has gone through all the line items – there are a lot of line items where they have not made at least final recommendations as far as a warrant because they are still working on the question of how much money is going to be available for increases in the line items.  They have to make decisions about are the Elementary School and the assessment for Silver Lake and once they do that, they will have a better idea of how much money is available for any increases in other line items, general wage increase or additional hours for departments and such.  Things are very tight, and the Finance Committee cannot honor all the requests that came in from the departments, and that’s one of the reasons that they’re still working on the budget at this point and looking at Silver Lake and Halifax Elementary because obviously between the two of them they are a significant portion of the total budget for the operations of the Town.  Ultimately of course, Town Meeting will make the decisions no matter what the Finance Committee recommends, but it is the Finance Committee’s responsibility in fact to come to Town Meeting with a series of recommendations.  Those recommendations might change between next week and Town Meeting because the Governor’s budget may be different than the House budget and our local receipt numbers will continue to come in.  So, whatever the Finance Committee recommends when we go to print may not end up being what is recommended come May 10th, but that information will be provided as they make changes in any recommendations. Seelig is certain that all or most departments are not going to be getting what they were asking for given the tightness of the budget.  

Article 1 
Reports of Town Officials and Committees
Article 2

Wage & Personnel Amendments.  
Article 3

The elected officials’ salaries – waiting for the Finance Committee.  Generally, they vote an increase in those salaries if there is a wage increase for Wage and Personnel employees but since they have not made a decision about the Wage and Personnel employees, they haven’t made a recommendation for the salaries either.  
Article 4 
operating budget.  
Article 5

Traditional list of revolving funds – these are not funds where taxes are paid, these are funds where fees are collected and then for specific purposes those, the money is collected, is then used for those purposes by various departments with various limits.  
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Article 6

Reserve Fund, traditionally we get $75,000 set aside for the General Fund which goes to the Finance Committee, and then $50,000 is set for Water Department in case of any emergencies – that is money coming from the Water Department but again set aside and decisions are made by the Finance Committee as to whether to release any of that money.  
Articles 7 – 13

These articles are for contracts, both for the Unions and for Personnel specific contracts of Fire and Police Chiefs – none of these right now have recommendations as in fact we’re still negotiating or even just starting to negotiate Fiscal ’22 requests from the unions for collective bargaining.  These articles will remain on the warrant even if we have not reached an agreement by next week.  Traditionally we bring these to Town Meeting, and so if by the first week of May the agreement’s been reached then the Board of Selectmen would present these articles to the Finance Committee in the Town Meeting with their recommendation.  If we have not reached agreement, we do not appropriate money for those articles for those contracts.  Once they get settled – if they do not get settled by the first week of May, then in a future Town Meeting there will be a similar Article to fund that contract.  
Article A1

$150 for the County Co-Operative Extension Service.

Article A2

Chapter 90 funds – we are waiting for the State Legislation to pass so we can assign a chapter we know the amount is $267,685.  Highway Department would make the decisions on how that money would be spent, but if the legislature has not approved the necessary bonding bill by May 10th, we will pass over this Article and bring it back at future Town Meeting.  
Article A3 
We traditionally have an Article for general Highway Maintenance for the larger projects.  For a number of years, we have been funding this at $150,000, the Capital Planning Committee, Highway Surveyor and Finance Committee has discussed this and everybody agreed that for several years there was a need to increase this amount and given what we had available in free cash this year and given the need of the road system right now, everyone thought that we needed to increase this amount and now it’s $300,000 rather than the usual $150,000.  
Article A4 
Request from the Highway Surveyor for a bond for $4,000,000.00 for major road work.  Obviously, a number of roads in Halifax are sub-standard and it does unfortunately take a large amount of money to bring them up even without any engineering costs and such.  Hayward is still trying to decide whether he wants this Article brought to Town Meeting.  We would need a debt exclusion because we do not have money in a regular raise and appropriate to fund the necessary bonding costs.  
Andrews asked for the debt exclusion would they have to put something on the ballot and Seelig said yes.  Andrews then asked when is the ‘drop date’ and Seelig said now but the BOS could  have a Special Meeting before we go to press but it would have to be early next week because Town Clerk needs to know whether there is going to be a ballot question.  

Andrews asked Millias and Garron if they wanted to take a tentative vote on this to put it on the ballot?   Millias thought they should wait. 
Seelig stated that he does not have all the necessary wording specific about roads, what Hayward wants to do and what word he wants to use for the four million.
Millias said that when he talked with Hayward, he was very nebulous, he was talking about a total, but did not get specific.  We really need to find out if he is going to pursue this or not.  
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Article A5 
The Building and Facility Needs Committee is looking at the possibility of purchasing land between Carver, Plymouth and South Streets, and also on the north or land that abuts Plymouth Street between the Carver Street/Plymouth Street intersection, and the South Street/Plymouth Street intersection.  This is for future building needs.  We have gone out to bid once but no bids came in so we are going out for bid again and could possibly have a bid in before the end of the month in which case then the Building Facility Needs Committee, the Municipal School Building Committee and the Board would have to decide whether they wanted to pursue that and go after money from the Town for that.  The money to purchase the property will have to come out of Stabilization or Free Cash.  Millias added they can put the language in and pass over if it does not happen.  
Article A6 
The annual amount for the Assessor’s Recertification Account.  

Nolan said this is the  last time that it would be as an Article because and next year we will build it into an expense account and become a raise and appropriated.  She said one of the reasons why she suggested it was because the bill is coming in now yearly.  It used to be we would get billed once every three years, but now because the bill is coming in yearly it could be put into the expense account.  It was an Article because we could then save the money up for three years for when the bill came in and have that larger amount to pay. 
Article A9
The traditional purchase of two vehicles for the Police Department the change here is that they will be hybrid vehicles so they are a little more expensive than previous years for the idea that maintaining the vehicles will be less expensive but also spending as much money on gasoline and such.  It should be some operating cost savings despite the additional capital cost.
Article A10
A new copy machine for the Police Department for $5,000.

Article A12
Every other year we need to perform an actuarial study on what is called the Post-Employment Benefits or Other Post Benefits, also called OPEB.  These are expenses for retired employee’s health insurance  that the Town is liable for and we need to include what our liability is on our balance sheets, but to do that we need to be an actuarial study that shows how many people would be eligible, how long they are planning on (inaudible), how long they are planning on living, et cetera, so that way it determines our liability.
Article A14
Resealing the parking lot at the Halifax Elementary School. 
Article A16
Replace the kitchen flooring at the Halifax Elementary School for $30,000.

Article 17

Replace the hallway flooring at the Halifax Elementary School for $12,000.
Article A18

To install an access road/and extend pedestrian pathways around the Elementary School.  Seelig said he needs to work on the wording.  
Millias – to connect the landings and create a walkway. 
Andrews – and to give an ADA path down to the playground.
Article A19
Install central air conditioning in the tech lab and the art room at the Halifax Elementary School for $15,000. 

Article A20 
$105,000 for the Town’s share for the reconstruction of the tennis courts at Silver Lake Regional School District.
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Article A21
Possible repair, reconstruction and replacement of the fences at the Vaughn Fields at the Police Station for $6,000.  Dick Steele is looking to see if he can get funds from other sources, but this figure would be the gross amount but if he needs less than that we can adjust the amount. 
Article A22 & A23

Traditionally we get petition Articles for support for a contract with the South Coastal Counties Legal Services and South Shore Resource and Advocacy Center.  With COVID it was more difficult for people to gather signatures and we did not get petition Articles for either of them.  Seelig contacted both groups and heard back from the South Shore Resource and Advocacy but not from Legal Services.  South Shore Resource and Advocacy Center would appreciate it if the Board would propose the Article in place of the petition Article.  I did not hear back from Legal Services.  Article A22 can be left in the Warrant in case they may come back and ask for something similar. 

Millias asked if he could get a motion to put both Articles on the warrant.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to put one (1) Article for South Coastal Counties Legal Services and one (1) Article for South Shore Resource and Advocacy Center in the Warrant. 
Article A24
If at the end of Town Meeting, there is any money available that can be placed in the stabilization fund there will be a motion to do it.   
Article A25
This Article is money the Town received from Uber and Lyft trips.  Unfortunately, the timing does not work in our favor right now because we get the amount in June so we cannot appropriate the money in May.  

Millias asked if they were going to pull the Article and Seelig said yes but, if we have a Special Town Meeting after June, we can do it then.  The other thing is the Governor’s Budget Proposal includes a change in how communities with smaller amounts of money that are coming in can deal with this.   
Article A26 

To purchase an e-permitting and digitalization system for $32,000.
Article A27
To purchase a work order document management system for $24,000.   

Article A30
$135,000 for a new backhoe for the Highway Department.

Article A31
$85,000 for an F550 diesel or equivalent hook lift with dump body, sander and plow for the Highway Department.

Article A32
$29,000 to replace windows at Pope’s Tavern.
Article A33
To upgrade the alarm systems of the Town Hall, Highway Barn and Recycling Center for $17,500. 

Article A34
This Article would be to appropriate additional money above and beyond the $35,000 that was approved a couple years ago for the replacement, repair replacement of the handicapped ramp at Town Hall.  The plan right now is to be able to go out to bid and get bids in hand by Town Meeting so we will have an amount that we cans bring to Town Meeting, and the reason we are doing this is the costs are higher than we anticipated two years ago.  
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Article A35
To crack seal, repave and restrike the Town Hall parking lot.  Seelig is waiting or figures from the Building Committee.  

Article A36
To Repair and replace the roof at the Holmes Public Library for $11,000.
Article A37 
To replace the windows at Town Hall for $90,000.  Seelig explained that it is an extraordinary amount of money, but the building does not have standard windows and they have ot be made custom for an additional expense.  Also, before and during the pandemic the costs for materials for these windows have gone up.  
Nolan thinks there is a chance of getting some of this money back through Green Communities and Seelig said that is correct, but we will have this money available if that does not work out.
Article A38
To purchase a new Council on Aging van for $73,000.

Article A40
To hold a series of personnel workshops for department heads concerning proper ways of hiring people, disciplinary issues and things like that.  This would be open committees as well.  
Article A41
The idea here is to install a natural gas line to the Town Hall and the reason is maybe next year we will be applying for a Green Communities Grant for a new gas boiler downstairs therefore will need a gas line to bring the gas in.  Even though Seelig does not have a number and has not talked with Materna about trying to get an estimate or what company we would use to do the work at least if we ever wanted to get a new gas boiler, we will have the funds to do the gas line.   
Millias said we should at least get a price/estimate and we can always pass over it at Town Meeting if we need to.
Garron asked how much lead time would we need to prepare and Seelig said if we got another Green Communities Grant next summer or fall we would not be doing the boiler until the fall of ’22, even if we had the gas line in so we have plenty of time.  It is a matter of getting a quote and then making a decision at Town Meeting.
Millias suggested leaving the Article in because it puts them in a position to take advantage and Andrews added we would hate to miss the window of opportunity.  
Article A45
To purchase three new computers for the Library, two for the public, one for the staff, for $2500.  
Below are Articles that came in late therefore it is up to the Board to make a decision whether to include them on the warrant.  Seelig thinks most of them could be included under the Special if the Board wanted to, but he does not see the point.
Article A46
To appropriate $6500 to install an OSHA-required mezzanine gate at the Highway Barn.

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to put the above Article on the Warrant.  
Article A47
To purchase and install overhead doors at the Highway Barn. 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to put the above Article on the Warrant.  
Article A48
To conduct a fraud risk assessment per the recommendation of the Town’s auditors.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to put the above Article on the Warrant.  
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Article A49
Request from the Treasurer/Collector for $25,000 to be added to the Unemployment Compensation Fund.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to put the above Article on the Warrant.  
Article 50

Silver Lake Regional School Committee has requested $36,000 to support a part-time school resource officer for the Silver Lake Middle School.
Andrews recused himself as a Board of Selectmen voter as he probably will be presenting this Article as a School Committee Member.   He said that this could be added to the operating budget under Silver Lake as a sub line in Article 4, and not as an Article.  

Millias said it should be in their operating budget and not outside the budget and Garron added that if it is going to be an annual thing, it should be an operational budget.
Millias asked if Andrew’s recommendation would be having it as an Article and he said either you do the $36,000 as an Article or do a sub line (SRO), under the Silver Lake operating budget. Millias said that makes sense.  
Nolan said she can put it in Article 4.  Seelig did not think it mattered in terms of the budget because it is a wash.  He will consult with the Finance Committee and also officially tell the School Superintendent that is the plan.   
Article A51

Tom Schindler and the Parks Commission has asked Seelig about getting an Article on for repair/replacement of the fence at the Lingan Street Beach.  Schindler said it might be it might be $12,000 but he needs to go out and get updated quotes, so Seelig will put in a put in our tentative amount of $15,000.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to put the above Article on the Warrant.  
PA System

Seelig stated that the PA system we have right now is only a four-channel and if we continue meeting in the Great Hall, we are going to need mics so that people can be heard so we will need to upgrade at least to eight.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to put the above Article on the Warrant.  
Halifax Housing Authority

Seelig explained that the Halifax Housing Authority was paying some of the Town’s share for assessment for employees that were actually salaried employees over in Halifax.  They worked both for the Authority and for Halifax, but they were being charged the entire amount rather than just the Housing Authority amount.  If the Board wants to have an Article for this, he will try and verify the figures, or we can go to Town Meeting and simply take the word of the Retirement System and the Housing Authority.  
Millias said that we have to do our due diligence and Garron asked if there was credible information saying they paid that amount of money and Seelig said they had information in the spreadsheet showing, but the figures did not seem to come to this number, that is why he was questioning it.

Seelig explained that the town was supposed to be billed for this assessment, but the Housing Authority got billed instead.  We are not sending the money to the Retirement System but will be refunding the Housing Authority for the overage that was charged by the Retirement System. 

Andrews recommended leaving it on there and if Seelig has have time to deal with it great  otherwise they can pass over it. 
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Article F1
Seelig said the agreement for Solar Property on River Street is still being negotiated so he needs to leave this Article in there to allow the possibility that the assessors and the selectmen would bring the final PILOT agreement to the Town Meeting for approval.  The climate change bill that got passed included verbiage that clarified exactly how Solar Fields could be taxed which changes the dynamics of dealing with PILOT agreements.  The legislation however does not go into effect until June.  Unless the Board feels there is a need, it can be taken out of the warrant.  The only possibility would be is that the owners of the solar field come back to the Assessors in the next few weeks and make a deal and the Assessors are okay with it and then brought to Town Meeting.

Millias said that is not likely to happen but thinks leave it on the warrant for the possibility that it could happen and pass over it if we do not have anything in place.  We have been waiting patiently for this bill to go through and thankfully it did because it has been such a mess statewide as to how these things are treated based on an antiquated law.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to put the above Article on the Warrant.  

Article B1

Update to the Floodplain district.  The Planning Board is holding public hearing on April 1st.   This is a requirement for the Town to maintain eligibility for the property owners for floodplain insurance.

Millias highly recommends to the residents – anybody who is even close to any water or has had issues with floodplains in the past to pay attention to this and maybe participate or at least Zoom this meeting as it would be in their best interest.   

Article B2
Petition Article to basically eliminate the sale of miniature single use containers for alcoholic beverages aka nips, but bottles of liquor or containers of liquor less than or equal to 100 millimeters within the Town of Halifax.  Seelig stated that Chelsea had voted this a few years ago and thinks other communities either have voted it recently or thinking of doing that. 
Article B3 
Petition Article to increase the number of members on the Board of Selectmen from the current three to five.  If passed it would then go to the state legislature as a home rule petition.  
Article B4 
Silver Lake would like to see the Town set up a stabilization fund for Silver Lake.  The funds will be used by Silver Lake on any projects that qualified then go back to the Town for approval. This has been presented several times already and voted down on each occasion, but Silver Lake asked for this Article be placed on this year’s warrant.  
Article B5 
Seelig is working with Town Counsel for a small amendment to clear up some language that was pointed out by the AG’s office about the Illicit Discharge By-Law that was passed last year.
Article C1 
Submitted from  the Highway Surveyor.  Hayward is working on that Pine Street Bridge Project as part of it.  He may need to get easements and such and have the Town acquire those easements, so we need verbiage in Article to do this.  
Article D1

New PILOT for Franklin Street solar project.  The Assessors have been going back and forth with Town Counsel because of a street address change and whether it is necessity to revise just the identification information but not the terms of the PILOT.  Seelig is unsure if there is a need for this Article to be on the warrant but can check with the Principal Assessor, Holly Merry, one more time.  Millias is confident that it got taken care of but asked that Seelig check on it.  
Article E

The Election Article. 
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Review of the STM Town Meeting Warrant

Articles 1, 2 & 3

Seelig said these are the Union Articles for contracts the (sergeants, the patrol officers and the mixed unit) which were not settled in time for last September’s Annual Town Meeting. 
Article 4
For this Article we have a situation where we had employees who are in Unions on July 1st of 2020 who by Town Meeting are no longer members of Unions, they should be classified as Wage & Personnel Employees for Fiscal ’21 and should in fact get the 1.6% increase that the Wage & Personnel Employees received.  We are not sure we are going to use it but to be fair and equitable to those employees we want an Article available. 
Article 5
This is for the Monponsett Pond work. Invasive weed eradication hopefully will be getting done  by early May.  We do not have enough money to do everything so having an Article will fund the necessary work money for the aluminum sulfide treatment in both ponds to reduce the amount of algae and fund any other studies or work that needs to be done in connection with this project.   

In closing Seelig said that he is not going to press until probably late next week, Finance Committee will continue its work and Nolan will work with McSherry to make sure the final numbers are in there.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 6:48 to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway, Mixed Unit, Police Chief and Fire Chief: 
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
